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	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	
	The Chair noted the resignation of Andrew Phillipps, who had expressed regret that other commitments prevented him from continuing in his Council role, and thanked him for his contribution.

	1/14

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	
	No items were starred. 
	2/14

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	Council noted that members of University staff present at the meeting had an interest in item 14/09 Pensions Update.
	3/14

	4 MINUTES (C/14/01)



	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 25 November 2013 were approved.

	4/14


	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	There were no matters arising.
	5/14


	6 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/14/02)



	
	
	

	
	The VC highlighted the University’s REF submission and was pleased to confirm to Council that the proportion of staff submitted was higher and, where information was available, compared favourably with other universities. An announcement as to the outcome would be made on 18 December and would inform the University’s league table position and research related income.

 
	6/14

	
	The University had received the 2013 THE award for Outstanding Support for Students for its Frontrunners placement scheme.

	7/14

	
	The Registrar gave an update on industrial action by UCU relating to a dispute over the salary award for August 2013. There had been three part- and three full- days of action, with participation decreasing from the initial day (40%) to 15% of Union membership. The impact on students had been very limited and every effort would be made to minimise the impact of further action as the dispute continued.  
	8/14

	
	
	

	
	The DVC reported on undergraduate and postgraduate application levels for courses commencing in the 2014-15 academic year in comparison with levels in previous years.  He commented on the steps being taken to maximise conversion from offer to enrolment, which had been enhanced for the current year. It was agreed that in future Council should be sent a full update including numbers and percentage changes. 
	9/14

	
	The VC reported on the grant letter from BIS to HEFCE which included headline cuts of £125m across the sector. Detailed consideration suggested there would be very significant cuts for 2014-15, with further cuts in 2015-16, and the University would need to plan on the basis that sector-wide cuts would impact adversely on its remaining grant funding. 

	10/14

	7 DEVELOPING THE ROLE AND EFFECTIVENESS OF COUNCIL (C/14/03)



	
	The Registrar summarised the paper, noting that the Council away day in January had considered the role of Council members and had steered towards a tailored approach to engagement with the University through individual engagement plans. It had also discussed increasing the number of away days from one to two; more appropriate signposting of items for discussion in Council papers; and building a community and team-working among Council members. 


	11/14

	
	Council agreed that:
· para 8a, which  referred to a single Council away day, should be amended to make provision for two away days  (one before the summer break and one in the autumn term). The away days should also allow for the conduct of business where required; 
	12/14

	
	
	

	
	· further consideration should be given to ways in which business could be transacted more effectively, how the two away days would be used, and to the potential for an email or web-based discussion group; 

	13/14

	
	· para 8c in the role description of Council members should be amended to read  'likely time commitment needed is up to the equivalent of 12  days'; 

	14/14

	
	· a recommendation from the Nominations Committee for the appointment of Mr Geoffrey Probert to Council as an External member with effect from 1 March 2014 to 31 July 2017 would be considered for approval by circulation.

	15/14

	
	In relation to a vacancy on Strategy and Resources Committee and a desire to add an additional external member to the Investment Sub-committee, it was agreed:

	16/14


	
	· to invite members of Council to express an interest in joining the Strategy and Resources Committee and/ or Investment Sub-committee by 7 March 2014. 


	17/14

	8 BUDGET UPDATE (C/14/04)


	
	Council noted the University was slightly behind budget and had implemented a financial improvement plan to bring it back on track to deliver the surplus determined by Council. 


	18/14

	
	A baseline forecast had been prepared on the basis of a set of explicit assumptions to provide a context for planning discussions with departments and professional service heads.


	19/14

	
	The improved financial performance required to meet the cash surplus targets for future years in the paper would be achieved through the implementation of recovery plans for deficit departments, and through developments to be identified through the planning round which would result in growth in student numbers, with associated staff recruitment also being considered. 
	20/14

	
	
	

	
	Council noted that the Carbon Management Plan included a sum of approx. £1.5m for ‘quick fixes’ to reduce energy consumption, such as motion activated lighting. Energy saving and longer term carbon management required a robust plan and work was underway with the Director of Estates .

	21/14

	
	Council approved the budget update.
	22/14

	
	
	

	9 STRATEGIC DEVELOPMENTS IN THE STUDENTS’ UNION (presentation) 


	

	
	Council welcomed the presentation from the SU of their ambitious change programme and their vision to become the world's most student-centred organisation. 


	23/14

	
	The SU had undertaken a re-launch associated with this vision, which complemented the themes in the University’s Strategic Plan.  As a result, appropriate elements of common language were being used across the University and the SU. The SU was working with Marketing on open days and had potential to reach further in engaging with applicants and alumni.


	24/14

	
	One month on from the launch, student feedback was good. Council noted that some categories of student, e.g. mature students and postgraduates, were less likely to be engaged  and the SU was consulting these groups on their needs. There was differential activity across campuses, although levels of engagement at both Loughton and Southend had improved. 


	25/14

	
	Continuity of this work in the context of sabbatical officer turnover would be sustained through high levels of SU staff buy-in. The developments had implications for investment in facilities which would be considered as part of the planning round.


	26/14

	
	Council was pleased to note SU finances had improved. 
	27/14

	
	
	


	10 DRAFT UNIVERSITY EDUCATION AND RESEARCH STRATEGIES, AND TARIFF OF EXPECTATIONS (C/14/05)



	
	The PVC for Education and  Associate PVC for Research introduced the document which had been considered in draft form at the Council away day in January.

	28/14

	
	Both Strategies had been discussed at Senate and at an open staff meeting. Consultation was in train with the UCU. Discussion had focused on the research elements of the Draft Tariff of Expectations and its relationship to the contract of employment and the accountability of the Head of Department.  Feedback from Senate had been noted and would be reflected in the next draft.


	29/14

	
	Council noted that support for students and research-led education were core to the Education Strategy, supported by proposals for a new Talent Development Centre and a commitment to all students undertaking a research project. The Strategy would be implemented in part through a curriculum review led by departments.



	30/14

	
	Council was of the view that para 5 in the Education Strategy set the correct tone, and para 4, which was more definitive in tone, should be amended accordingly.  Consideration should be given to revising para 14 regarding the link to the  Performance Management Framework.

	31/14

	
	The Research Strategy looked forward to the next REF in 2020, and the requirement for  high-quality research outputs and  impact case studies. 
	32/14

	
	
	

	
	Council agreed  that mentoring could require considerable additional work from senior colleagues which should be addressed prior to the implementation of the Tariff of Expectations, and be reviewed after a suitable period. 
	33/14

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the encouraging progress on both Strategies.  
	34/14

	
	
	

	11 UPDATE ON THE EMPLOYABILITY STRATEGY (C/14/06)



	
	USG had offered an update on the implementation of the Employability Strategy at the Council away day in January. There were many activities underway plus new initiatives being developed.


	35/14

	
	External stakeholder engagement was highlighted as a challenge that still required further action to be put in place.

	36/14

	
	Council noted that there was ongoing monitoring of the effectiveness of the intervention through departments. Information on departmental employment outcomes and research from the sector was contributing to an understanding of what works for our students.  

	37/14

	
	It was noted that mature students often needed tailored support, although all students had opportunities to reflect on their skills and to understand the labour market. The Strategy could be expanded for postgraduate students where it was cost effective. 


	38/14

	
	Data on Year Abroad students was missing from page 63 of the paper and the Director of Employability reported that there would be 218 students studying abroad next year and 520 the following year. The University would take advantage of new European schemes for student exchange.

	39/14

	
	Council members with contacts who could help deliver aspects of student employability were invited to pass this information to the Registrar & Secretary. 
	40/14

	
	
	

	12 FINANCIAL REGULATIONS (C/14/07)



	
	Council approved the Financial Regulations. 

	41/14

	
	Council noted that the revised Regulations reflected changes to University structures, giving divisional heads appropriate levels of budgetary authority, and a revised process for the approval of staff posts. 
	42/14

	
	
	

	13 THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX STRATEGIC RISK REGISTER (C/14/08)



	
	The Registrar & Secretary introduced the latest iteration of the Strategic Risk Register, drawing attention to risks 3 and 4, student recruitment and tariff, where risk rating after mitigation remained red, reflecting the uncertainty in the student recruitment market.


	43/14

	
	The Research and Education Action Plans and the list of priority initiatives were provided  alongside the Risk Register to help demonstrate to Council the range of actions being taken in relation to strategic risk areas. It was noted that tasks would in many cases be undertaken working with faculties and Heads of Departments. 
	44/14

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the revised Risk Register. 
	45/14

	
	
	

	14 PENSIONS UPDATE (C/14/09)



	
	The Director of Finance updated Council on latest intelligence on the funding position of the University’s Superannuation Scheme (USS).  
	46/14

	
	
	

	
	In discussion, Council noted that continued membership of a large, high-quality pension scheme was very important for the University.

	47/14

	
	Council considered proposals for how the University should contribute to a number of consultation exercises being undertaken on the USS and approved the University’s response to the consultations.  

	48/14

	15 UPDATE ON THE CHALLENGER IDENTITY (C/14/10)



	
	Noted.
	49/14

	16 GOVERNANCE PROCESS FOR COMMERCIALISISATION ACTIVITIES (C/14/11)

	

	
	Approved.
	50/14

	
	
	

	17 102-13 ACESS AGREEMENT, WIDENING PARTICIPATION STRATEGIC STATEMENT AND NATIONAL SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAMME MONITORING RETURN (C/14/12)



	
	Noted.
	51/14

	
	
	

	18 TUTION FEES, DISCOUNTS AND AWARDS FOR 2014 APPLICATION CYCLE (C/14/13)



	
	Noted.
	52/14

	19 STUDENTS’ UNION ANNUAL REPORT AND ACCOUNTS 2012-13 (C/14/14)



	
	Noted.
	53/14

	20 STUDENTS’ UNION MID-YEAR FINANCIAL REVIEW (C/14/15)

	

	
	Noted.
	54/14

	21 STUDENTS’ UNION ARTICLES OF GOVERNANCE (C/14/16)



	
	Approved. 
	55/14

	
	
	

	22 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (22 JANUARY 2014) (C/14/17)



	
	Approved.
	56/14

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	
	
	

	Noted
	The next meeting will be held on Monday 12 May 2014.

	57/14

	23 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	

	
	There was no other business.
	58/14


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business
Dr Sonia Virdee
Deputy Secretary
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